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The Chair opened the meeting and outlined its agenda.  He welcomed the speakers in attendance:  Alison Trout, Senior Specialist in Public Health, Solihull Metropolitan Borough Council (SMBC), and Becky Willetts, the Brain Tumour Charity’s Operations Manager – Midlands.  The third speaker, Dr Saima Ali GP, Clinical Lead for Mental Health, Solihull Clinical Commissioning Group (SCCG), joined the meeting later.  Apologies were read out by Janet Mee. 

ITEM 1: Previous minutes and matters arising – 26 March 2015


The minutes were approved as being a true and accurate record.
Proposed: 
David Hinsley
Seconded: 
Jo Walker

There were no matters arising.

ITEM 2: Obesity – Alison Trout, Senior Specialist in Public Health, Solihull Metropolitan Borough Council (SMBC)

Before Alison began her presentation the Chair mentioned that in the May meeting two delegates had asked why there should be a presentation on obesity, since reducing weight is simple, as anyone obese can reduce their weight by eating less and exercising more.  The Chair said losing weight is simple in theory, but ‘simple’ isn’t the same as ‘easy’.  He asked delegates to raise their arm if they had an ideal weight for their height:  of the 26 delegates present only six raised their arms.  The Chair said that if losing weight were simple and easy then everyone would have a perfect weight for their height, as there would be no reason not to have one, so all the arms would have been raised.  But since over three quarters (including the Chair) had not raised their arm it indicated that weight reduction isn’t easy, but hard.  And if someone is obese they would need to lose weight until they are overweight, and then also have do the additional weight loss that three quarters of delegates haven’t been able to do.  

Alison’s presentation covered many aspects of obesity.  The figures for obesity in Solihull were slightly different from elsewhere in the country where there are more people ‘obese’ than ‘overweight’.   In Solihull 48% of people are overweight and 16% are obese.  There are more overweight people in south Solihull than in north Solihull.  Being overweight reduces life expectancy by 3 years on average, and being obese shortens it by 10 years.  Many obese people have complex psychological problems.
She explained that the problem stems from us all being programmed to want to eat excessively.  She also shared some concerning statistics.  For example, 40% of 11-15 years olds in the UK drink sugary drinks at least once a day, contrasting with Finland where only  5% drink them.  Most 11, 13 and 15 year olds in Solihull are not meeting the recommended levels of physical activity, which affects bone density, mental health and muscle strength as well as weight.  
Alison’s tips for controlling weight:
· Control portion sizes
· Don’t eat too quickly (if you do, the body doesn’t get the messages that it’s full)
· Be mindful when you eat (enjoy your food without distractions such as television).

Solihull Public Health has commissioned a new weight management service for people who have a body mass index (BMI) of at least 30 and is now looking at a service focusing on people before they get to a BMI of 30. This will focus on encouraging people to be more active.

Question & Answer session:
· Why have SMBC just allowed a Kentucky Fried Chicken to open next to a school in Shirley Heath?
I didn’t know about that. I’ll take that back to the health development group and will get back to you.

· Along Stratford Road in Shirley there is a proliferation of take-away outlets.
I will also take that back.

· We had a great thing going at Meriden Park called Learn to Cook but we have been told there is no money now.
We provided funding for the cooking programme and trained the staff but it has not gone ahead. We have got some in the north of the borough but we need providers – community groups or individuals to run them.

· Community groups are interested but need funding to support them.
I have raised this as a concern. We need a broader context to make sure it is the right support.

· What do you want us to do as PPG members going back to our patients?
Raising awareness of the services that are available would be good and also how to calculate BMI.  I will send the Chair routes for walks we are putting together that could be given out.

Any further questions can be emailed to tonygreen4@hotmail.com for forwarding to Alison.

ITEM 3: Chair’s announcements
The first meeting of Solihull CCG’s Patient Voice Panel (PVP) will be held on 1 July.  All PVP members have now been selected.  Ian Black is also a member (in addition to the Chair and Jo Walker who were nominated by the Network).  The Chair said we will report back on anything significant that we learn in the PVP, except anything told us in confidence.

All delegates are asked to share everything you have learned from each Network meeting with the rest of your PPG, your families, neighbours, friends, work colleagues and anyone else you can think of.  Although we have between 20 and 30 delegates, if each passes on what they’ve learned to ten others the information and new insights will reach 200 to 300 people.
Six practices (Meadowside Family Health Centre, Park Surgery, Tanworth Lane Surgery, The Blythe Practice, The Village Surgery, and Yew Tree Medical Centre) merged as GPS Healthcare on 1 April 2015.  A GPS Healthcare PPG has formed and has already met (Chair is Jim Harris, Vice Chair Clive Burbage).  We can expect to see further mergers in future.

1 June is the start of PPG awareness week.  The Chair asked if any PPGs were planning anything.  Grove Surgery will have members available to give information to patients, Hobs Moat will have posters up, and two members from Dorridge are going to the PPG Annual Conference on 6 June.

The Chair said he would like to re-introduce PPGs giving the network a 5-minute update on what they are doing and asked for representatives of three PPGs to volunteer so that one could report at each of the remaining three meetings for this year.  Reg Patrick of Shirley Medical Centre kindly volunteered.  (If anyone else would like to give an update please email the Chair at  tonygreen4@hotmail.com.)

Delegates had requested information about Aspiring to Clinical Excellence but it is a Birmingham-only scheme for improving primary care.  If anyone would like more information email the Chair, who can send you a presentation from the Birmingham scheme.   Solihull CCG also aims to improve primary care but does so by using direct enhanced services and local improved services payments.
ITEM 4: Brain Tumours - Becky Willetts, Operations Manager – Midlands, The Brain Tumour Charity

Becky gave a presentation on the work of The Brain Tumour Charity (attached). 

Support services for the Midlands are provided from an office on Stratford Road in Shirley. The charity funds a large amount of research.  Becky explained that less than 2% of NHS money for cancer research is spent on brain tumours although it kills more under 40-year-olds (including children) than any other cancer. The charity is 100% funded by donations and 80% of all money received is spent on its work and 20% on administration (including office and staff costs).

The charity also raises awareness and currently has a Head Start programme aimed at reducing diagnosis time for children by telling people such as teachers and parents what symptoms to look out for.

The UK-wide service has support groups, an active FaceBook community and a children and family service providing family days, animations, peer support and ‘Brainy Bags’ for children going into hospital for treatment.  It also has an advocacy programme and runs three all-party parliamentary groups on brain tumour diagnosis, treatment and care, and end of life care. 

Further information is available on the charity’s website: www.thebraintumourcharity.org.

Question & Answer session:
· Congratulations on your passion and on all that you are doing.
· How many people in Solihull have brain tumours?
I have the figures for the UK: 9,000 primary tumours are diagnosed in the UK (of which 5,000 are children), 27,000 have secondary or tertiary tumours.

ITEM 5: Mental Health in Young People - Dr Saima Ali, GP (Monkspath) and Clinical Lead for Mental Health (Solihull CCG)

Dr Ali said part of her new role as Clinical Lead for Mental Health was to improve awareness of mental ill health and also mental health as a positive.  She is encouraging and educating people that there is no health without mental health and promoting parity of esteem (valuing mental health equally with physical health).
Dr Ali said it was worrying that diagnosable mental health problems affect:
· One in four adults
· One in ten children (aged 5-16) 
· One in five adolescents (aged 16-24)

She said 50% of severe mental illnesses started before the age of 14 and it is important to know who the ‘at risk’ groups were and look at prevention.  GPs, teachers and social workers etc need to pull together to help manage children appropriately.  Signs to look out for in children are social withdrawal, irritability and moodiness going on longer than would be expected for a teenager, and weight change.  Dr Ali advised trying to talk to the child/young person yourself or ask friends for advice.  Helpful websites are www.youngminds.org.uk and www.mentalhealth.org.uk.  At the core is what we are doing as parents, relatives and carers to help children/young people develop their emotional wellbeing and resilience.  Professionals and the wider community can help and give support.
In Solihull the CCG and Council has jointly commissioned a new emotional wellbeing and mental health service for 0-19 year-olds which will provide a smooth transition to the adult service.  The new service is run by Birmingham and Solihull Mental Health Foundation Trust in partnership with the Barnardo’s charity.
For young adults GPs have Solihull Healthy Minds (Improving Access to Psychological Therapies – IAPT), which provides management of depression and anxiety with talking therapies, help with developing coping strategies and guidelines for using medication.  Patients can be referred to secondary care.  Patients with psychotic illness are initially referred to secondary care but GPs manage the more stable patients.  GPs try to make the diagnosis before a patient has their first psychotic episode.  Patients can be referred to the Early Intervention Service and concerned carers can refer if patients themselves do not think they need help.  The aim is to try to treat people in their own surroundings and move away from sectioning and stigma.
Question & Answer session:
· If a patient goes in to a practice would they be referred to you?
No, my job involves looking at the evidence and trying to improve what services we have in Solihull and liaising with primary and secondary care and voluntary services, looking at how we can address gaps, and also supporting clinicians.
· We all have a role in reducing stigma and being open about this.  My experience is that the move from the adolescent to adult service is fraught and Birmingham has moved to a 0-25 service.
The same problem is probably hit at 25. 20-25 year-olds usually have very different problems so that could be taking away from services that are entirely set up for them.  In Solihull we have a fantastic team of secondary care consultants and people commissioning the service are committed to ensuring age is not a barrier.
Evening meetings:

The Chair will be sending round a survey regarding the timing and venue of meetings.

The Chair thanked everyone for their participation and closed the meeting at 1pm.
Date of next meeting: 30 July 2015
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